Government and rebels must guarantee humanitarian access to civilians
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SANA’A— Tens of thousands of civilians in northern Yemen have been displaced or cut off from aid in fighting between government and rebel forces, Human Rights Watch said in a new report released today. Yemen's government as well as rebel forces should take immediate steps to ensure that they get the humanitarian aid they need in the aftermath of recent fighting.

The 50-page report, "Invisible Civilians: the Challenge of Humanitarian Access in Yemen's Forgotten War," documents how the Yemeni authorities have severely restricted humanitarian access to its northernmost governorate, Sa'da, ravaged by four years of armed conflict. As of October 2008, up to 70,000 people in remote areas and towns remained outside the reach of aid agencies.

"Thousands of civilians are in need, and yet the government is still depriving them of aid," said Joe Stork, deputy Middle East and North Africa director at Human Rights Watch. "This violates international law and common decency. Countries and UN agencies that provide assistance to Yemen need to press the government to allow humanitarian access."

When a fifth round of fighting in the northern conflict erupted in May 2008, the government imposed an information blackout and blocked the movement of commercial goods, including basic foods and fuel, an apparent act of unlawful collective punishment. The fighting ended in mid-July, but tens of thousands of people remain outside the reach of aid agencies.

Human Rights Watch said that the rebels, known as Huthis after their founder Husain al-Huthi, also prevented humanitarian access to areas under their control.

The report is based on three weeks of investigation in Yemen's capital, San'a, in July 2008, which included interviews with displaced persons and aid agencies based in San'a. Human Rights Watch was unable to travel to areas directly affected by the conflict because the government did not grant permission to travel.

"Invisible Civilians" also examines the government's attempt to keep the war from the public eye by banning journalists from the conflict zone, arbitrarily arresting those who report on civilian casualties, and cutting off most mobile-phone subscribers living in affected areas.

Human Rights Watch called on Yemeni authorities to end their restrictions on media coverage of the war and its aftermath, and to restore the phone network so that aid agencies can effectively communicate and work in the conflict zone.

By mid-July, 60,000 displaced persons had found refuge in the town of Sa'da, where they received limited assistance in camps and private homes. By the end of September, the government allowed humanitarian access to a limited number of other towns, but well into October, tens of thousands were still not getting assistance.

The report describes how United Nations agencies and other international actors in Yemen – such as the European Union and other countries – have broadly failed to hold the government and Huthi fighters to account for their obligations under international humanitarian law, including the need to ensure access to civilians in need.

"The Yemeni authorities have done their best to prevent any international awareness of this war and its consequences," Stork said. "Unfortunately, the UN and foreign governments have largely obliged by remaining silent themselves."
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